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DEVICE AND METHOD FOR COVERING AND 
EXPOSING AN OBJECT 

CROSS REFERENCE TO PREVIOUS 
APPLICATIONS 

[0001] This application is a Continuation-in-Part applica 
tion of, and claims priority to, US. patent application Ser. 
No. 11/234,659, ?led on Sep. 22, 2005, Which is a Continu 
ation-in-Part application of US. patent application Ser. No. 
10/547,851, ?led on Sep. 1, 2005, Which is a National Stage 
application of International App. No. PCT/EP2005/003261, 
?led Mar. 29, 2005, Which claims priority to SWiss Patent 
App. No. 00649/04, ?led Apr. 14, 2004, each of Which prior 
applications is incorporated by reference herein in its 
entirety. 

FIELD OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] The present invention relates to a device and 
method for covering and exposing an object. Embodiments 
of the present invention are useful for selectively covering 
and exposing ?at objects, such as a ?at panel display device, 
attached to or recessed in a Wall. 

BACKGROUND 

[0003] Some individuals invest a signi?cant amount of 
effort and money in decorating their home in a particular 
style, including fumiture, artwork, Wall coverings, ?xtures, 
and so forth. Some businesses and retail stores similarly 
invest in a particular decor that meets the needs or desires of 
their oWners and customers. HoWever, homes and busi 
nesses employ a Wide variety of devices, ?xtures, and 
structures that may be inconsistent With a desired decor or 
style. Examples of such items include electrical control 
panels, television sets, Wall safes, medicine cabinets, valu 
able items of artwork, access openings, mechanical systems, 
structural components and the like. When such items inter 
fere With a desired decor, it may be necessary to disguise or 
conceal them in some fashion, or endure an item that is 
unappealing as compared to the general decor of a room or 
space. HoWever, concealment can be problematic in that it 
can interfere With access When needed. It can also be 
cumbersome to reveal and conceal such items from time to 
time. Conventional coverings have been used for such 
concealment. Ahinged painting in front of a Wall safe is one 
example. HoWever such an approach is only useful When 
access is necessary for a short period of time, because the 
painting is unappealing When left in the “open” position. 

[0004] Flat panel display devices for displaying electroni 
cally stored information of all kinds are often used today in 
public locations, such as in transportation stations, airports, 
and museums, in business premises, and in private rooms. 
The distribution of such ?at panel display devices has been 
increasing rapidly. Flat panel display devices of this type 
provide a favorable picture quality and are lightWeight and 
can easily be mounted on a Wall or another, portable 
structure. In a sales room or exhibition room, such as a 

gallery or a museum, With a large amount of customers or 
visitors, such ?at panel display devices provide more mean 
ingful and up-to-date information and leave a more perma 
nent impression than printed informational material. Freeze 
images, video clips, or computer animations also enable a 
dynamic marketing and visual messages Whose effect is by 
far superior to a presentation of mere printed matter. 
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[0005] In conferences or meetings, the ?at panel display 
devices provide a presentation With a professional touch. A 
?at panel display device can be mounted to almost any 
audiovisual device Within a feW seconds, for example, to a 
laptop computer or a DVD player. 

[0006] The high resolution monitors usually have standard 
Width-to-height ratios of 16:9, Wherein the diagonal may 
vary, for example, from 82 cm to 127 cm. Such ?at monitors 
may be mounted on a Wall either in landscape format or in 
portrait format, or they may be placed at other desired 
positions. The siZe of these devices can vary. Custom ?at 
panel display devices may have siZes of several square 
meters. Commercially available models have siZes similar to 
those of other objects that can be displayed on a Wall, 
including, for example, oil paintings, graphics, maps, and 
tapestries. 
[0007] Such ?at panel display devices have a disadvan 
tage. There are situations in Which electronic messages are 
not be shoWn on the display devices. Time periods fre 
quently occur during Which the electronic screen is not used 
or does not ?t in With the decor of a particular function. Flat 
panel display devices that are used for multimedia purposes 
in a gallery or a museum may not ?t the environment When 
not in use, for example, When displayed next to oil paintings 
or other pieces of art. During these “dead times” such ?at 
panel display devices often do not match the overall decor, 
aesthetics, or atmosphere of a room. Flat panel display 
devices occupy space on the Wall even at times they are not 
in use, and they are normally not dismounted. The Wall 
surface occupied by such mounted objects therefore lies idle. 
In public places, in particular, it is not economical or 
e?icient to have unused surface or an unused display device. 
Moreover, the space on public Walls, in galleries and muse 
ums, as Well as on Walls in private homes, is often limited. 
A ?at panel display device or other object mounted on a 
Wall, such as a picture, painting, photo, poster, or hangings 
of different materials such as fabric, paper, glass Wood, 
plastics, or stone, occupy a certain portion of the Wall 
surface that could otherWise be used by other Wall claddings. 
As such, mounted objects on a Wall can compete With 
alternative hangings and Wall covers for Wall space. Thus, 
displaying a ?at panel display device on a Wall decreases the 
?exibility of use of the Wall space. 

[0008] A conventional approach to managing the look of 
?at panel display devices is to retract or hide the display 
device When not in use. For example, a cover unit for a ?at 
panel video display has been used to deploy a ?exible cover 
over the display. Such a device is similar to a WindoW shade 
that is loWered and raised in front of a television screen. 
While such an approach may be effective at covering a 
television, it lacks a degree of elegance that is often desired 
in a re?ned decor environment. Thus, there is a need for a 
device and method for covering and exposing an object in a 
convenient, decorative manner. 

[0009] Thus, it is desirable to provide a device and method 
for selectively covering and exposing an object, such as a 
?at panel display device, that alloWs ?exible use of Wall 
space. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0010] The present invention provides embodiments of a 
device and method for covering and exposing an object. In 



US 2006/0076860 A1 

an embodiment, the device includes a support structure 
movably attached to a display surface adjacent an object 
displayed on the display surface, such as a Wall. A cover is 
attached to the support structure. The device includes a 
means for moving the support structure and cover for 
selectively covering and exposing the object. 

[0011] In one embodiment, the support structure includes 
a U-shaped holder having a base leg, a carrier leg, and a 
connector leg extending betWeen and connecting the base 
leg and the carrier leg. The base leg is movably attached to 
the display surface, and the cover is movably attached to the 
carrier leg. The base leg is movably supported on the display 
surface by connector elements, and the cover is movably 
supported on the carrier leg by connector elements. The 
device may include tWo or more movable support structures 
and a connector betWeen the tWo movable support struc 
tures. 

[0012] In another embodiment, the support structure can 
include an inner frame having a guide element along each 
side of the inner frame. An outer frame has a guide element 
along each side of the outer frame, and each outer frame 
guide element is movably engagable With one of the inner 
frame guide elements. The cover is attached to the outer 
frame. An electric motor is attached to the inner frame and 
adapted to move the outer frame and cover relative to the 
inner frame. In an embodiment, the electric motor includes 
a toothed gear. The outer frame guide element adjacent the 
toothed gear includes a toothed rack engaged With the 
toothed gear. Movement of the outer frame relative to the 
inner frame is effected by movement of the toothed rack by 
the electric motor and toothed gear. In an embodiment, the 
device includes a cable attached to the electric motor and to 
the outer frame. The cable is Windable and unWindable by 
the electric motor such that movement of the outer frame 
relative to the inner frame is effected by Winding and 
unWinding the cable by the electric motor. 

[0013] In another embodiment, the support structure may 
comprise a rail carriage attached to the display surface and 
a rail movably engaged With the rail carriage. A threaded rod 
can be attached to the rail and operably engaged With the rail 
carriage. A cover can be attached to the rail so that the rail 
and the cover can be moved to selectively cover and expose 
an object on, or recessed in, a display surface. An electric 
motor can be connected to the threaded rod for moving the 
threaded rod, the rail, and the cover relative to the rail 
carriage. The rail carriage can include a rod guide channel 
for guiding movement of the threaded rod relative to the rail 
carriage and a rail guide channel for guiding movement of 
the rail relative to the rail carriage. 

[0014] In another embodiment, a notched belt can be 
operably engaged With the rail and With the rail carriage. In 
this manner, a cover can be attached to the rail so that the rail 
and the cover can be moved to selectively cover and expose 
an object on, or recessed in, a display surface. An electric 
motor can be connected to the notched belt for moving the 
notched belt, the rail, and the cover relative to the rail 
carriage. In this embodiment, the rail carriage can include a 
belt guide channel for guiding movement of the notched belt 
relative to the rail carriage and a rail guide channel for 
guiding movement of the rail relative to the rail carriage. 

[0015] In another embodiment, the cover comprises a 
piece of fumiture, the object comprises a ?at panel display 
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device, and the ?at panel display device is movable out of 
and into the furniture. The ?at panel display device can be 
moved out of and into the furniture by means of rotating a 
threaded rod operably connected to the ?at panel display 
device. Alternatively, the ?at panel display device can be 
moved out of and into the fumiture by a telescopic means. 

[0016] The displayed object can be recessed into the 
display surface. The object can be a ?at panel display device, 
a picture, or other object desired to be displayed on a display 
surface, or an object for Which displaying is not desired, 
such as an air conditioning system component. Embodi 
ments of the present invention provide means for covering 
and exposing any of such objects. 

[0017] In an embodiment, the means for moving the 
support structure and cover can be manually operable. 
Alternatively, the means for moving the support structure 
and cover can include an electric motor. The means for 

moving the support structure and cover can be operated by 
a remote control device. 

[0018] An embodiment of the present invention may 
include a method for selectively covering and exposing an 
object displayed on a display surface. In one illustrative 
embodiment of a method, a support structure can be attached 
to the display surface adjacent the object, and the support 
structure is movable relative to the display surface. A cover 
can be attached to the support structure, and the support 
structure and cover can be moved to selectively cover and 
expose the object. The support structure may comprise a 
U-shaped holder having a base leg movably attached to the 
display surface, a carrier leg for movably attaching the 
cover, and a connector leg extending betWeen and connect 
ing the base leg and the carrier leg. Alternatively, the support 
structure may comprise an inner frame having a guide 
element along each side of the inner frame and an outer 
frame having a guide element along each side of the outer 
frame. Each outer frame guide element is movably eng 
agable With one of the inner frame guide elements. When the 
cover is attached to the outer frame, the outer frame and 
cover can be moved relative to the inner frame. 

[0019] In another embodiment of a method, a rail carriage 
can be attached to a display surface adjacent an object 
displayed on, or recessed in, the display surface. A rail is 
movably engaged With the rail carriage. A threaded rod can 
be attached to the rail and operably engaged With the rail 
carriage. The cover can be attached to the rail and the 
threaded rod, the rail, and the cover moved relative to the rail 
carriage to selectively cover and expose the object. In an 
alternative embodiment of a method, a notched belt can be 
operably engaged With the rail and With the rail carriage such 
that the notched belt, the rail, and the cover can be moved 
relative to the rail carriage to selectively cover and expose 
the object. 

[0020] In an embodiment of a method, a U-shaped struc 
ture, an outer frame, or a rail having a threaded rod or a 
notched belt each can be moved by means of an electric 
motor. The motor, and thus movement of the cover, can be 
actuated by means of a remote control device. In an embodi 
ment of a method, the device may be con?gured so that the 
cover can be moved in a plurality of directions relative to the 
object. 
[0021] Features of a device and method for covering and 
exposing an object of the present invention may be accom 
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plished singularly, or in combination, in one or more of the 
embodiments of the present invention. As Will be appreci 
ated by those of ordinary skill in the art, the present 
invention has Wide utility in a number of applications as 
illustrated by the variety of features and advantages dis 
cussed beloW. 

[0022] Embodiments of a device and method for covering 
and exposing an object of the present invention advanta 
geously provide a means for conveniently covering an object 
displayed on or in a Wall When the object is not in use or not 
desired to be exposed. 

[0023] Another advantage is that the present invention 
provides for ?exible use of Wall space. 

[0024] Another advantage is that the present invention 
provides a device and method for covering and exposing 
multiple objects in a de?ned space in Which a predetermined 
pattern of covers can be arranged for a particular aesthetic 
effect. 

[0025] As Will be realiZed by those of skill in the art, many 
different embodiments of a device and method for covering 
and exposing an object according to the present invention 
are possible. Additional uses, objects, advantages, and novel 
features of the invention are set forth in the detailed descrip 
tion that folloWs and Will become more apparent to those 
skilled in the art upon examination of the folloWing or by 
practice of the invention. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0026] FIG. 1 is a perspective vieW of a movable support 
structure having a “U” shape and roller connector elements 
for movably connecting the support structure to a display 
surface and for movably connecting a cover to the support 
structure in an embodiment of the present invention. 

[0027] FIG. 2 is a perspective vieW of a movable support 
structure having a “U” shape and slide rail connector ele 
ments for movably connecting the support structure to a 
display surface and for movably connecting a cover to the 
support structure in an embodiment of the present invention. 

[0028] FIG. 3 is a top vieW of a movable support structure 
having a “U” shape attached to a display surface and a cover 
attached to the support structure, the support structure and 
cover positioned adjacent a ?at panel display device 
attached to the display surface in an embodiment of the 
present invention. 

[0029] FIG. 4 is a side vieW of tWo movable support 
structures each having a “U” shape, attached to a display 
surface, and positioned adjacent a ?at panel display device 
attached to the display surface, a single cover attached to 
both of the support structures, and a connector connecting 
the tWo support structures in an embodiment of the present 
invention. 

[0030] FIG. 5 is a front vieW of a cover covering an object 
attached to a display surface in an embodiment of the present 
invention. 

[0031] FIG. 6 is a front vieW of the cover in FIG. 5, 
moved laterally to partially expose the object attached to the 
display surface in an embodiment of the present invention. 

[0032] FIG. 7 is a front vieW of the cover in FIGS. 4 and 
5, moved laterally farther than in FIG. 4, to fully expose the 
object attached to the display surface in an embodiment of 
the present invention. 
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[0033] FIG. 8 is a top vieW of a movable support structure 
having a “U” shape attached to a display surface and a cover 
attached to the support structure, the support structure and 
cover positioned adjacent a ?at panel display device and 
covering the ?at panel display device in an embodiment of 
the present invention. 

[0034] FIG. 9 is a top vieW of the movable support 
structure, cover, and ?at panel display device in FIG. 8, the 
support structure and cover each moved laterally to expose 
the ?at panel display device in an embodiment of the present 
invention. 

[0035] FIG. 10 is a top vieW of a movable support 
structure having a “U” shape and a hinge betWeen each leg 
of the support structure, the support structure attached to a 
display surface and a cover attached to the support structure, 
the support structure and cover positioned adjacent a ?at 
panel display device and covering the ?at panel display 
device in an embodiment of the present invention. 

[0036] FIG. 11 is a top vieW of the movable support 
structure, cover, and ?at panel display device in FIG. 10, the 
support structure and cover each moved laterally to expose 
the ?at panel display device in an embodiment of the present 
invention. 

[0037] FIG. 12 is a top vieW of tWo movable support 
structures each having a “U” shape, each attached to a 
display surface and positioned adjacent a ?at panel display 
device attached to the display surface, and a cover attached 
to each of the support structures in an embodiment of the 
present invention. 

[0038] FIG. 13 is a side vieW of a movable support 
structure having a “U” shape movably ?tted about a ?at 
panel display device attached to a display surface in an 
embodiment of the present invention. 

[0039] FIG. 14 is a front vieW of a movable support 
structure having an inner frame attached to a display surface 
and an outer frame movably engaged With the inner frame by 
means of guide rails Whereby the outer frame can be moved 
to cover the ?at panel display device recessed into the 
display surface above the support structure in an embodi 
ment of the present invention. 

[0040] FIG. 15 is a front vieW of the device in FIG. 14 in 
Which the outer frame is moved into position to cover the ?at 
panel display device in an embodiment of the present 
invention. 

[0041] FIG. 16 is a side vieW of the device in FIG. 14 in 
an embodiment of the present invention. 

[0042] FIG. 17 is a side vieW of the device in FIG. 15 in 
an embodiment of the present invention. 

[0043] FIG. 18 is a front vieW of a movable support 
structure having an inner frame attachable to a display 
surface and an outer frame movably engaged With the inner 
frame by means of guide rails, one of the guide rails having 
a toothed rack engaged With a toothed gear on an electric 
motor, Whereby the outer frame can be moved into position 
to cover and to expose an object in an embodiment of the 
present invention. 

[0044] FIG. 19 is front vieW of a movable support struc 
ture inside a piece of fumiture, the support structure com 
prising a transverse bar movably engaged With threaded rods 






















